
FINAL BILL REPORT

ESHB 2737
C 238 L 94

Synopsis as Enacted

Brief Description: Modifying provisions regarding the
Washington Economic Development Finance Authority.

By House Committee on Capital Budget (originally sponsored by
Representatives Wineberry, Sheldon, Schoesler, Shin and
Springer; by request of Department of Trade and Economic
Development).

House Committee on Trade, Economic Development & Housing
House Committee on Capital Budget
Senate Committee on Trade, Technology & Economic Development

Background: The Legislature created the Washington Economic
Development Finance Authority (WEDFA) to help meet the
capital needs of small and medium-sized businesses. WEDFA
may issue nonrecourse revenue bonds to carry out its
programs, which may be issued on either a tax-exempt or
taxable basis. These bonds are not obligations of the state
of Washington. WEDFA is also prohibited from lending the
state’s credit.

WEDFA is authorized to: (1) develop programs to fund export
transactions for small businesses that cannot get commercial
loans from private lenders at competitive rates and terms;
(2) provide advance or up-front financing for economic
development to farmers based on their subsidy from the
federal government for not growing crops; and (3) pool loans
guaranteed by the federal government.

WEDFA consists of 18 members appointed by the Governor. The
membership includes the state treasurer, the director of the
Department of Trade and Economic Development, the director
of the Department of Community Development, the director of
the Department of Agriculture, a member from each of the
four major legislative caucuses, and 10 citizen members.
The members serve without compensation.

WEDFA is required to develop a plan that outlines its
economic development goals and to define the strategies to
achieve these goals. The plan must be updated at least once
every two years.

Summary: The Washington Economic Development Finance
Authority is authorized to develop and conduct a program or
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programs to provide nonrecourse revenue bond financing for
the project costs of not more than five economic development
activities per year. WEDFA may not issue bonds after June
30, 2000.

"Economic development activities" means manufacturing,
processing, research, production, assembly, tooling,
warehousing, pollution control, energy generation, energy
conservation, energy transmission, sports facilities, and
industrial parks.

"Project costs" that can be financed by nonrecourse revenue
bonds include: acquisition, lease, construction,
reconstruction, remodeling, refurbishing, rehabilitation,
extension, and enlargement of land, rights to land,
buildings, structures, docks, wharves, fixtures, machinery,
equipment, excavations, paving, landscaping, utilities,
approaches, roadways and parking, handling and storage
areas, and similar ancillary facilities, and any other real
or personal property included in an economic development
activity.

Other project costs that can be financed by nonrecourse
revenue bonds include: architectural, engineering,
consulting, accounting, and legal costs directly related to
the development, financing, acquisition, lease,
construction, extension, and enlargement of an economic
development activity, including costs of studies assessing
the feasibility of an economic development activity.

In addition, nonrecourse revenue bonds may be used to
finance start-up costs, working capital, capitalized
research and development costs, capitalized interest during
construction and 18 months after the estimated completion of
construction, and capitalized debt service or repair and
replacement or other appropriate reserves. Finance costs
are also considered to be project costs including the costs
of credit enhancement and discounts, the costs of issuing
revenue bonds, the costs incurred in carrying out any
financing document, the refunding of any outstanding
obligations incurred for any project costs, and other costs
incidental to any project costs.

WEDFA is authorized to conduct a program to stimulate the
development of new products by giving financial assistance
to persons for the development of inventions and products
where assistance is not otherwise available. WEDFA would
condition this assistance upon contractual assurances that
the benefits of increased employment and tax revenues would
remain in the state. WEDFA may also take license in patents
and copyright and establish charges for their use when it
provides assistance. In reviewing applications for
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assistance, priority will be given to businesses that are
resource-based or advanced technology.

WEDFA must send annual reports to the appropriate standing
committees of the Legislature.

Votes on Final Passage:

House 96 2
Senate 41 8 (Senate amended)
House (House refused to concur)
Senate (Senate refused to recede)
Senate 41 4 (Senate amended)
House 89 6 (House concurred)

Effective: April 1, 1994
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